MILTON BOROUGH COUNCIL 
(Hybrid Meeting)
April 13, 2022
7:00 p.m.
The meeting was called to order by President Walker. The following Councilpersons were present:  
Mrs. Meckley, Mr. John Pfeil, Mr. Walker, Mr. Medina, Mr. Derr, Mr. Dale Pfeil, Mr. Moralez, Mr. Robol, Ms. Fawess, and Mr. Swartz. Also in attendance were Jess Novinger, Shelly Sandstrom, Sam Shaffer, Mayor Aber, Attorney Wiley, Officer Lehman, Deputy Fire Chief Joe Lupo, and Kevin Mertz. Chief Zettlemoyer was absent.
Minutes:  On motion of Mr. John Pfeil, seconded by Mr. Moralez and carried, Council approved the minutes from the March 23, 2022, Council meeting. 

Report of the Borough Manager: Mrs. Novinger reported that a gentleman from the Keystone Municipal Insurance Trust (KMIT) came in this week to do an initial Risk Assessment as part of our entry into the KMIT Workers Compensation program. Our initial score was a 77%, which he stated was very good and gave us some areas to work on to ensure the safest work environment possible. 

After going back and forth for the last several weeks with EMC (our insurance provider) they have decided to give us an additional $2,781.94 for the construction of the new cemetery garage. The total cost of the new garage is $83,254.00. This means the Borough is responsible for the additional $6,633.29 in construction costs. This additional funding will come out of the Cemetery Fund. The contract was awarded to Dutchman at the last meeting, and they plan to begin construction within the next five (5) weeks with a final completion date of October 1, 2022. 

The DCNR Peer to Peer or Partnership grant (discussed later in the agenda), will allow the Borough to hire a consultant to conduct a Borough-wide bike/pedestrian audit. The consultant will look for opportunities to improve biking and walking throughout the Borough. 

Mrs. Novinger then asked for Council’s consideration to allow her to apply for the WalkWorks grant. WalkWorks is an initiative between the Pennsylvania Department of Health and the Pennsylvania Downtown Center that supports the development and adoption of active transportation plans or related policies. Its mission is to increase access and opportunities for physical activities, such as walking, biking, wheeling, and using public transit. Awards are between $3,000 - $25,000, and because we are identified as a “priority area” there is no match required. This grant will work in conjunction with the DCNR Partnership grant, as the bike/ped audit needs to be completed to develop an active transportation plan addressing pedestrian and bike infrastructure as well as connectivity throughout the Borough. This will be the initial planning required to apply for additional grant funds to complete the projects identified in throughout this process. On motion of Mr. John Pfeil, seconded by Ms. Fawess and carried, Council approved the Borough Manager’s request to apply for the grant as outlined by Mrs. Novinger. 
Next, Mrs. Novinger informed Council that the Borough received the reimbursement of $66,329.01 for the 2020 DEP 902 Equipment grant. The Borough still has an additional $7,500 to spend, which will be used to purchase additional recycling buckets for residents to use during curbside pick-up. 

She informed Council that the streetsweeper will be out of service for repairs after the incident that occurred on 3/23/22 and reminded Council that the Spring Clean-up will be the week of April 25th. 
Report of the Mayor:  Mayor Aber reported that he was asked to be part of the Community Focus Group with Chief Zettlemoyer and President Walker and there were three good candidates. He also stated that he attended the School Board meeting, and they are proposing a 1.93 tax mill increase for Northumberland County.  . 
Mr. Robol asked Mayor Aber how much revenue we have received from the parking meter attendant. Mrs. Novinger answered that she anticipates meeting our goals for the year. 
Report of the President of Council:  President Walker congratulated Kevin Mertz for his promotion to Editor of the Standard-Journal and welcomed Matt Stulberg as Kevin’s replacement. 

He then reminded everyone that Little League has started and asked for people to slow down in the parks.

President Walker then stated that it has been brought to our attention again about the issues with parking on Broadway. Council will be considering eliminating all parking spaces along Broadway starting at the railroad tracks and running to the borough limit. He then appointed a committee to address it. The committee members will be President Walker, Mayor Aber, Jessie Novinger, Doug Diehl, Sam Shaffer, Chief Zettlemoyer, Scott Derr, Jeff Robol, and Mr. Dale Pfeil. The committee will be meeting soon and will report back to Council the first meeting in May. 
Report of Chief of Police:  Officer Lehman reported to Council that the Tahoe should be upfitted and ready in the next couple of weeks. He also informed Council that they are working with the Code Enforcement officer to deal with abandoned vehicles throughout the Borough. He also reported that there was a recent death in the Borough which is a suspected drug overdose. 
Report of Public Works Director:  Sam Shaffer reported that the department has been working in the parks and cemeteries to repair damage from the winter. They have started mowing and still need casual mowers. They have been working on the cemetery garage so that it will be ready for the contractor. He also reminded Council of the Spring Clean-up the week of April 25th. He asked that the residents not mix the brush and leaves, or it will not be picked up. Mrs. Meckley asked Mr. Shaffer if he could do something about the mowers that go the wrong way down Rose Street. He was unaware of the situation and will address it tomorrow.

Mr. Robol asked if there were any updates on repairing the community pool. Mr. John Pfeil responded that the committee does not feel that this year is the time to work on this. The committee is working on options for this. Mr. Robol then asked if there was any progress on enclosing the recycling center. Mrs. Novinger stated that she is still waiting on the results of the grant. 
Report of the Fire Chief:   Deputy Chief Lupo reported that in April they have responded to 9 calls for service. The volunteer EMS staff had 14 calls for service in April. Micu 15 responded to 72 calls for service so far in April. The Fire Department had their annual Palm Sunday dinner and sold 450 meals and 250 dozen peanut butter eggs. They are still looking at July for the new engine. 

Public Comments:  No report. 

Mrs. Meckley asked about a recreation grant with a 15% match and if we could use this toward a feasibility study for the community pool? Mrs. Novinger was unaware of the grant and Mrs. Meckley stated she would look for the e-mail she received. Mr. Dale Pfeil feels that we need to make a decision about the community pool. Mr. John Pfeil and Mr. Swartz will be meeting soon with a planner to help us get a reach-out to the community to decide if we are a pool community. Mr. John Pfeil stated that we have not received a big response from the community and funding is a big issue. Mr. Moralez said that he met recently with the chairs of the Northumberland County Republic and Democratic committees who both expressed interest in working together to help fundraise for repairs on the pool. President Walker asked Mr. Moralez to set a meeting up with the Borough Manger and the committees. 

Public Works and Cemeteries:   No report.

Public Safety:  


A.
On motion of Mr. Dale Pfeil, seconded by Mr. Swartz and carried, Council approved a request from the 


Turbotville Area Community Carnival to utilize the Milton Fire Police for their events and parades 


contingent on receipt of a letter signed by a Borough official. 
General Government and Finance:  


A.
On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved an addition


to the agenda to appoint Eric McDowell to fill the vacancy on the Planning Commission.

B.
On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council appointed Eric McDowell


to the Planning Commission. This term will end on December 31, 2024.

C.
On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council appointed Bill Seibert to the


Milton Regional Sewer Authority Board. This will be a 5-year term. 

D.
On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council authorized the Borough 


Manager to apply for a DCNR Partnership Grant for bike/pedestrian audit and adopt Resolution #22-04


as required for the grant application.

E.
On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved paying the bills 


from General Fund, Reserve, Payroll, Community Pool, Liquid Fuels, and Cemetery accounts in the 


amount of $214,690.97. 

Mrs. Meckley stated that she has received complaints about the traffic lights being slow to change and asked if a traffic study could be done. Mrs. Novinger indicated that this would be part of the Green Light-go grant. 

There being no further questions or business, on motion of Mrs. Meckley, seconded by Mr. Dale Pfeil and carried, Council adjourned at 7:40 p.m.







Respectfully Submitted:






Shelly Sandstrom






Secretary/Treasurer 

